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Christmas Day 2019 
Cathedral, Grahamstown 

8.30 a.m. 

CHRISTMAS DAY 

Isaiah 52:7-10 Ps 98 Hebrews 1:14  
Luke 2:1-20  

GOD WITH US 
 
“Suddenly there was with the angel a heavenly host, praising God 
and saying, ‘Glory to God in the highest heaven, and on earth peace 
among people!’” (Luke 2:14) 
 
INTRODUCTION 
 
We extend a very warm welcome to all our visitors and all who have 
come to the Cathedral, or to Grahamstown (Makhanda) over the 
Christmas season. For many, this is an immensely happy time of 
gathering, spending time together, celebrating with family and 
friends. But for others, this is a tough, lonely time. We think in 
particular of those for whom this is the first Christmas since the 
death of a loved one. And sometimes the “Christmas spirit” gets a bit 
much, in more ways than one, and this time of year can be one when 
there are arguments and family conflict, very high levels of personal 
stress. So let us be gentle with one another.  
 
Let’s remember the reason for the season: the birth of our Lord and 
Saviour Jesus Christ; the new possibilities and new life that God 
offers us; this season of transformation, restoration and light1.  
 
READINGS 
 
So much of what is happening around us is a narrative of despair: the 
daily news, events in our country as well as globally. Our readings 
this morning give us a different narrative, one of hope and joy. They 
set the familiar and well-loved scene.  The words of the prophet 
Isaiah are a song of praise: “Break forth together into singing, you 

                                                 
1 Makgoba family Christmas card 2019 
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ruins of Jerusalem, for the Lord has comforted his people…” (Isaiah 
52:9). Words of comfort that were spoken at a time when Jerusalem 
the holy city was in ruins, the heart of the nation destroyed – and 
God through the prophet Isaiah announces peace, and comforts his 
people, assuring them that there is a future. There is hope for those 
who live in despair.  
 
Psalm 98 echoes this song of praise: “O sing to the Lord a new song, 
for he has done marvellous things…” (Ps 98:1) - a word of hope and 
promise because of what God has done through His Son Jesus. 
 
And then the story, much loved and so familiar, of the birth of Jesus 
Christ. The first few verses (1-7) give us the historical context. 
Initially, as the story unfolds, this is simply another baby born. It is 
the time of the Emperor Augustus and the governor Quirinius – the 
most powerful rulers of that age. The Roman empire covered all the 
known world. The emperor decided to hold a census – probably for 
the purposes of taxation. People, ordinary people like Mary and 
Joseph, had no choice but to obey when the decree for the census 
went out. So, in spite of the fact that Mary was near her time, Joseph 
and Mary set out from Nazareth to Bethlehem, the city of David, 
because Joseph was descended from the house and family of David.  
 
“…the city of David called Bethlehem… the house and family of 
David”.  
 
In those few words, we see the shadows of former glory, the days 
when King David ruled over all Israel and Judah, the time when the 
land and the temple and the kingship all pointed to the covenant 
relationship between God and God’s chosen people. All that had 
gone. Now the promised land was occupied and ruled by foreigners; 
the line and kingship of David was no more; only the temple 
remained.  
 
And yet we are given a glimpse, like a distant piece of music, that 
reminds us of that great lineage, the line of David, and the promised 
Messiah that was to come. But that is all – just a glimpse; and 
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Mary’s baby, born in David’s line, has no special treatment, but is 
born in a stable and laid in a manger.  
 
So at first glance, apart from these glimpses of something more, it is 
a story of an ordinary birth: a young couple caught up in the turmoil 
of history and secular authority, refugees almost, an event of no 
significance to the emperor Augustus or the governor Quirinius.  
 
There is in each one of us these glimpses, these half-forgotten 
memories, memories of yearning, longing for something that we 
have lost; a half-forgotten Name; a distant longing for the Garden of 
Eden; we are a mixture of the ordinary and the profound. There is in 
each one of us a Bethlehem, waiting for the Christ child to be born in 
us. St Augustine said, “You have made us for Yourself, and our 
hearts are restless until they find their rest in You.” 
  
But then the story changes for Mary and Joseph, and for us also. A 
group of shepherds are keeping watch over their flock by night. 
Some have suggested that the sheep were those being prepared for 
the temple sacrifices, a blood offering to atone for and to take away 
sin. Now the shepherds are to encounter the lamb of God who was to 
die for and take away the sins of the whole world.  
 
An angel of the Lord stands before them, the glory of the Lord shines 
around them, and they are terrified. The angel reassures them – do 
not be afraid - and then proclaims the birth in Bethlehem, the city of 
David, of the Messiah, the Christ, the one sent and anointed by God 
to save us all. A great choir of angels sing praises, the shepherds 
hurry to Bethlehem, they find the baby just as they had been told; 
they go on their way, “glorifying and praising God for all that they 
had heard and seen, as it had been told them.” 
 
What had they seen?  
 
At a time in history when the Roman Emperor Augustus ruled over 
all the known world, the shepherds had seen the birth of the true 
king.  
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They were the first witnesses of the incarnation – God becoming 
flesh, the coming of God into the world as a human being. 
Proclaimed by angels, worshipped by the wise men, followed by 
millions, believed and trusted over the centuries. The Son of God, 
God with us. 
 
The letter to the Hebrews tells us that this child “is the reflection of 
God’s glory, the exact imprint of God’s very being, who sustains all 
things by his powerful word” (Heb 1:3). 
 
THE BIRTH OF CHRIST TODAY 
 
What difference does the birth of Christ make? Why is it so 
important? Because, in a nutshell, humankind has lost its way, and 
God sent his Son to find us and to save us. 
 
We are a strange people, we who live in the 21st century. We think 
that we are invincible; that we can achieve anything; and that 
increasing technology will solve all our problems. Yet the last 200 
years has seen dictators, brutal wars, millions killed, suffering 
beyond imagining, cruelty, poverty. There have been great advances 
in science and technology, but there has not been the advance in 
wisdom and self-knowledge and compassion2.  
 
The last few hundred years have seen immense development, 
exponential growth in science, technology – the first flight by the 
Wright brothers, to the landing on the moon; computers, medical and 
health care – and we have benefited hugely from these things. 
 
Nevertheless, Peter Drucker, who is a management scholar, 
described the 20th century as  
 

                                                 
2 Peterson, E, 1987. Working the Angles. The Shape of Pastoral Integrity. 26-28 
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“a century of unprecedented disaster and cataclysm: two world 
wars, a Stalin, a Hitler, a Mao, and scores of lesser but no less 
murderous villains.”3  

 
And this century, thus far, has been little better. Leadership is in 
crisis like never before. I took a slow stroll through Bargain Books, 
last week. The best sellers, those hot off the press, are all about the 
disasters we are facing at national and global level, due largely to 
appalling and corrupt leadership, the capture of our cities; power 
gone crazy, blatant theft of resources. Global warming is a reality 
and we are facing the consequences of it now. Gender-based violence 
is as high as ever, and we continue to remember Uyinene Mrwetyana 
with love and sadness.  
 
Thomas Merton, a Trappist monk, put it like this: 
 

“There is nothing more tragic in the modern world than the misuse 
of power and action. We have more power at our disposal today 
than we have ever had, and yet we are more alienated and 
estranged from the inner ground of meaning and of love than we 
have ever been.”4 

 
It is as if we have a broken leg; we think that we can fix it, run 
around, so we do – but the broken leg keeps on letting us down, 
tripping us, and we fall and fail miserably. 
 
That is the biblical picture: the creation that God made, and it was 
very good; and the fall from grace, when Adam and Eve chose to eat 
from the tree of the knowledge of good and evil and lost their place 
in the Garden of Eden. We are born into this wonderful but deeply 
flawed world; and we ourselves have this innate flaw, this weakness; 
we are not naturally good. We have been thrown out of the Garden of 
Eden. We spend our lives struggling with the consequences of our 
                                                 
3 Drucker, PF, The Frontiers of Management. 1986:x. Quoted by Neil Harvey, The 
Development and Transfer of Core Competencies in Multinational Corporations. 
PhD thesis, Rhodes University, 2006 
4 Merton, T. 1965. Contemplation in a world of action. 
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sin, longing to find a way back into the Garden, to escape from the 
broken world, to restore and make right what has been so badly 
damaged; but the hard reality is that we cannot do it on our own. 
Humankind is indeed lost. And so God sent his Son Jesus to save us. 
 
The birth of Jesus leads to his life and ministry. It finds its 
culmination on the cross and at the empty tomb. The babe born on 
Christmas Day is our Saviour and our Lord. That is why we worship.  
 
So the birth of Jesus, God becoming a human being in all humility, 
introduces a whole new world. The road back to the Garden of Eden, 
the road to wholeness and holiness. Oswald Chambers puts it like 
this: 
 

“God became incarnate for one purpose, to make a way back to 
God that man might stand before Him as he was created to do, the 
friend and lover of God Himself”5. 

 
CONCLUSION 
 
With the Christ child, Jesus, in our hearts and lives, let us face the 
future. Let us face the darkness around us; the despair and cynicism; 
the sense of hopelessness that threatens to overwhelm us – let us face 
all this with Christ’s love in our hearts. God is with us. 
 
We are indeed in a mess, locally, nationally, globally. Potholes, 
water, electricity, unemployment, corruption. But Christ is born, with 
all the potential for transformation and restoration that he offers us. 
And “the light shines in the darkness and the darkness will never 
overcome it” (John 1:5). 
 
Let us be Christ-bearers: those who have Jesus in our hearts; let us be 
signs of love and hope.   
 
 

                                                 
5 Chambers, O 2014. Love: A Holy Command   
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And we pray in the words of the hymn: 
 

O holy child of Bethlehem, descend to us, we pray; 
Cast out our sin and enter in, be born in us today. 
We hear the Christmas Angels, the great glad tidings tell: 
O come to us, abide with us, our Lord Emmanuel. 

 
 
 
 
© The Very Reverend Dr Andrew Hunter  
Dean of Grahamstown 
December 2019 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 


